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CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the General Plan Committee please come to order?
Chair would like to note it's September 13 and it's approximately 1:35 p. m. The
meeting will come to order and I'd like to note that we have a quorum present.
Before we begin, I'd like to ask everyone to please put their cell phones or
anything that makes noise on the silent mode, please. And that's a reminder to
myself also. Thank you very much. I'm...Councilmember Gladys Baisa, the
Chair of the Committee. Thank you for attending today's meeting. We're
holding this meeting on a Tuesday afternoon instead of our usual Thursday
afternoon. This Committee will not meet on Thursday of this week. Our next
meeting will be another special meeting at 9:00 o'clock on Monday, September
19 here in the Council Chamber. I appreciate the understanding of the Council
members and members of the public as we do our best to make progress on the
Maui Island Plan. So thank everyone that was able to be here today, very, very
much. I'd like to introduce the voting Members of this Committee...that are with
us this afternoon. And every Council member is a member of the voting member
of this Committee. I'd like to introduce Don Couch, my Committee Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. Member Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, it's been one of those days. I totally understand. I'd like to
introduce Member Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Elle. Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good...afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And Member Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And Members that are not with us at the moment, we
have Danny Mateo who's excused today. And also, Joe Pontanilla and
Member Riki Hokama. And these folks, two of them will not be joining us but
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one may. So we'll see what happens. Remind me when they get...if he gets here.
From the Administration this afternoon we have our Planning Director,
Will Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have John Summers, the Administrative Planning
Officer for the Department of Planning.
MR. SUMMERS: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And Simone Bosco, Senior Planner with the
Department of Planning.
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we have Mike Hopper, our Deputy Corporation Counsel. And I
especially want to thank the Administrative folks for going with our schedule
change. I really appreciate it. I know you folks I think have a lot of work and
you're trying to balance a lot of things so thank you for working with us. I also
have my Committee Staff. I have Legislative Attorney David Raatz and
Committee Secretary Clarita Balala. And I'd like to thank my staff too. Believe
me, they're a big part of what goes on here. We'll be taking public testimony
shortly. And public testimony is limited to the item on our agenda today. Sign up
at the desk located in the lobby outside the door if you want to speak. Testifiers
are limited to three minutes per person with one minute to conclude if requested.
We'd like you when you come up to please state your name and if you're
representing any group, we'd like to know that too. If you're just representing
yourself, then no need to do that. Okay, we would like to get started, Members,
on public testimony, with no objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: It appears we have several folks who have signed up to testify and our
first testifier this afternoon would be Paul Laub. And Mr. Laub will be followed
by Carol Reimann. Good afternoon, Paul.
...BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY ..

MR. LAUB: Good afternoon. The Maui Island Plan, No. 5 on Housing-CHAIR BAISA: You wanna state your name? Just for the record.
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MR. LAUB: Oh, I'm sorry. Paul Laub. The Item No. 5 Housing makes mention but
does not make provision for the long-term economic turn down and the valuation
decline of homes and whether or not that has a positive effect upon affordable
housing. There are a few things that are just wrong in terms of classical
economics. On Page 5, three to second to the last paragraph it says that a
reduction in the supply of housing available for long-term residential use occurs
when any owner offshore or local converts residential housing stock into
non-residential uses.
CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Laub, would you...lower the microphone a little bit so we can catch
every word? Thank you.
MR. LAUB: And the supply problem's compounded because many TVRs are
also...part-time homes with owners deferring mortgage costs by TVR use thereby
driving up housing costs. In fact, the, the general overall trade that accompanies
short-term renters exceeds long-term renters per capita during the stay period and
is a major contributor to the health of the economy providing workers with
monies to pay their bills and to buy their own homes. It says on 5-4 that finally
when the building industry is focused on the upper end market, there are fewer
resources for the affordable housing which is also not correct. When people are
building, then there's more competition for supplies and for workers. That the
competition for supplies causes stores and businesses to open to, to provide those
supplies which creates competition which reduces the costs. The important thing
here again, I think, is the fact that we have more workers being paid in the
economy. There is a...when there is more construction, they're just more
choices. And the key thing here I think and the best part of this is that...is in 5-6,
second paragraph where it says that the...what is good for a large development
may not be...good for a small development. And I wanna recommend that to
solve the housing crisis it is necessary to reduce the burden put on the developer
and the government. To make it easy, make it simple. Limit the amount of time
for single-family dwelling permits to 30 days and 15 days if stamped by a
licensed civil engineer. If the plan is not denied in cause in that time, it is
automatically approved. If the plans are lost by one of the County agencies, the
clock continues to tick. So the key thing is, is to reduce the red tape, to get things
through the departments. And the only way that I can see that this is done is to
mandate a time limit. There's one interesting thing that is...made a comment on
no more gated communities. And I found that interesting because the County has
now gated the beaches which are public access. And so the County is saying that
it can't handle the, the problems at the beaches but you can't have gates to protect
yourselves and your private property. Anyway, thank you very kindly.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Laub. Members, questions for Mr. Laub?
Mr. Laub, just one quick question from me. .. .(clears throat). . . You made a
very interesting suggestion and you said the only way that we can solve this was
-4-
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get the permits rolling...situation was a time limit. Did you have any particular
time in mind?
MR. LAUB: Right. I, I did. I think that if all the paperwork is in, I think a maximum of
30 days for single-family dwellings is all that's really necessary especially if it's,
if it's stamped by a licensed, licensed civil engineer. A civil engineer will
determine the structural integrity of the place and then the other departments all
they have to do is determine whether or not it does fit in their purview. It
shouldn't take months. It should take just 30 days max. And the only way to
actually make this happen is to have a sunset period on the amount of time that
permits take.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any further questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Laub, thank you very much for coming.
MR. LAUB: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Carol Reimann and she will be followed by
Jesse Spencer. Good afternoon.
MS. REIMANN: Good afternoon. My name is Carol Reimann and I represent the Maui
Hotel and Lodging Association. I represent the visitor industry which is the
economic engine of Maui County. My comments today are centered around the
narrative section, Economic Development specifically the Tourism section,
Page 4-7. It's the introduction to the Tourism section. The current wording
speaks...says the Maui County Tourism Strategic Plan states that Maui's
economy is the most reliant on tourism among the four counties. The industry
accounts for 40 percent of economic activity and 35 percent of jobs, et cetera, et
cetera. And then it concludes that in 2006 the Average Visitor Census per day
was 48,961 which exceeded State long-range projections. Our comments to that
are the statistics on economic activity, jobs and census are incorrect and outdated.
Updated information would be...we'd appreciate it included in this language.
And we also have some alternative replacement verbiage in my testimony that I
provided to each of the Council members here.
On Page 4-8, the bottom half of 4-8, it talks...references challenges and
opportunities. And the current wording in the second paragraph under Challenges
and Opportunities references projected visitors. According to the state's socioeconomic forecast between 2005 and 2030, the population of visitors on Maui on
any given day is projected to increase by 23,000. This projected increase in
visitor arrivals is inconsistent with the stated objectives of increasing visitor
revenues primarily through increasing visitor spending. Our comments are that
the Island Plan forecast was done at a time when the visitor industry was
experiencing increased occupancy and higher visitor spending. Since the
-5-
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economic downfall, recovery has been slow. And our revenues are still not at
where we were before the global recession. The industry continues to suffer and
many employees who were laid off during the recession have not been rehired yet.
The industry will no longer feels that the projections will come to fruition. We
have a lot of catching up to do and when it happens it's going to be very slow and
gradual. Keeping this type of...verbiage in this document will...that takes us to
2030 will not help the struggling industry. Our replacement verbiage reads, the
goal of the visitor industry should continue to promote increased visitor revenue
and attract higher spending visitors that address and complement the needs and
goals of the local communities.
Our last comment is to paragraphs 3 and 4 on Page 4-8 under Challenges. An
analysis of 2005 job and wage data, it talks about wage and jobs and it talks about
low wages specifically in this section. And it talks about adjusting the needs for
higher...paying, paying wage...jobs within the visitor industry. Our comment to
this was the data reflects Maui statistics for the entire island. This is not
specifically isolated to tourism. Low wage is also commonplace with fast food
and retail and big box stores. We are concerned that we are being singled out
here in reference to low wages. And the document references wages, not income.
Most of our minimum-level jobs are tipped positions. These positions are
significantly augmented with tips that ultimately increase their income level. And
most of our properties are unionized. The unions do a great job in advocating for
high wages and benefits to their employees. Likewise, non-union properties, in
order to be competitive with the union properties, must match their union scale
wages and benefits. We provide jobs and also careers. So we have replacement
verbiage in this paragraph as well. The visitor industry continues to provide
opportunities for small, locally-owned businesses to provide goods and services to
the industry. The visitor sector supports both State and Maui County...County
Tourism Strategic Plans that place significant emphasis on attracting higher
visitor spending. The visitor industry continues to market to a well-balanced and
diversified visitor demographic. A diversity of visitors will provide new market
opportunities and help industry from downturns.
As Maui...County's principal economic driver, it's our responsibility to support
and nurture an industry that significant numbers of residents rely upon for their
livelihood and a substantial amount of businesses depend upon to survive. We
warrant respect and consideration in regards to the future policy and planning and
we are genuinely concerned that there was a lack of representation of the industry
during the GPAC update process. While we appreciate all of GPAC's hard work
and support the idea of managing future growth for the visitor industry,
stakeholder input is critical for such an important document as the Island Plan.
Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Reimann. Members, any questions for Ms. Reimann?
Seeing none, Ms. Reimann, thank you very much.
MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Jesse Spencer and Mr. Spencer will be followed by
Dick Mayer. Chair reminds anyone who'd like to testify, would you please sign
up. Good afternoon.
MR. SPENCER: Thank you and I'm Jesse Spencer. And I'd, I'd like to say to all the
Council people that this is the best Council. Not trying to butter you up.
This...but this is the best group of people from experience that we've had. So I
feel like that the...economics hopefully will get better. But, of course, I have
Spencer Homes and we pride ourselves on building affordable homes and
providing jobs. Now then we got within three days of having a project coming
before the Council when Isaac Hall and Maui Tomorrow and the Maalaea people
went in and filed a suit against the environmental impact statement. And so all I
have asked, this, this build out on this project was gonna be 500 million over a
seven-year period. So with individuals that have no concern for the local people,
their, their families or someplace else, they have jobs, they're here on fixed
incomes. So they can be...afford to be against just a little bit of everything. But
the...ordinarily I keep a workforce of approximately 140 to 150 people. I'm
down now to eight people. And there's nothing else coming in sight. So again, I
think that you need to take very careful look at any opportunities so that we can
get these people back to work.
CHAIR BAISA: Is that it, Mr. Spencer?
MR. SPENCER: Yeah, well, actually I signed up because part of this was gonna go into
the housing.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Go, go ahead.
MR. SPENCER: And so, that was going to be my main thing for testifying but you're on
the economics now. And, of course, 1,000 houses comes into the economic
picture too, I think. But anyway, but as far as the economy, we need to get people
to work. And not just keep talking about things.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any comments for the testifier?
Seeing none, Mr. Spencer, thank you very much for coming.
MR. SPENCER: Thank you, thank you. Bye-bye.
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CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Dick Mayer and he's the last person who signed up
to testify. If there's anyone else, please do so. Good afternoon, Mr. Mayer.
MR. MAYER: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa, and Members of the Committee. I'm
gonna only speak about the Housing chapter and I have some particular
recommendations I would like to make on it. Having worked in GPAC, I had an
opportunity but...when I read over the whole thing now, in retrospect I realize
there's one what I think is very important element of the housing situation that did
not get put into the plan. Much of the, much of the plan talks about the houses
themselves. Let me go through it. Our most important policy in action is missing
from the Housing chapter. And this is the policy I would recommend. Ease the
frustration of residents wishing to obtain and plan for affordable housing. And
the action that I would put in there would be establish the rules and mechanism to
implement a Maui Island Master List, or Lists, of Affordable Housing so that
residents will be able to obtain an affordable unit in a fair manner. Let me
just...before you read on with the rest, let me just explain this one. Much of the
documentation...the verbiage already in the chapter deals with building houses.
My experience has been that many people sign up with a particular developer
whether it be Jesse or, or Mr. Nishikawa or somebody else, or A&B to get a house
on an affordable list. And they're on multiple lists and sometimes the, the...we
don't even know how many people out there actually needing houses.
Elmer Carvalho, Mayor Carvalho, about 40 years ago established a list and it
worked very, very well to get people into houses. People could know
what...number they were on the list. When the, when the...affordable houses
came up, people were called, contacted. A master list could be done now. Now it
could be several lists. You could have one for West Maui, Central Maui, East
Maui. That's why I used the word "lists" here. Now this plan only deals with
Maui Island. I would imagine a similar list could be done for Molokai and Lanai
as well. But this would give an opportunity to really implement the rest of this
chapter in a fair way. And the rules could be set up to establish that.
Then with regards to the matrix itself of... indicate a number of items.
Number...on line 507, I would recommend using the Maui Island...Maui
Planning Commission and the previous Planning Director's recommendation.
And I bolded in here, revise the County property tax rates to make them more
progressive, increased tax rates as house values increase. I'd use that verbiage
instead of what's being recommended to you.
In 510 is no longer written as an objective. I'd urge you to write it as an
objective. Use the wording of the Council's Planning Committee from last year.
Similarly with No. 512, I would urge you to use the Council's Planning
Committee from last year.
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With 533, change it to...and add the word "new". With regard to the gated
communities, I don't think you...can go out and...retroactively...prohibit or take
down the gates of established...those people have sort of vested rights, I believe.
But you could say this for new gated communities. I think that would be a... and
that was something that we heard over and over again. As we went out to the
community, people were very upset with the gated communities and that's why
that was in the plan.
With regard to 536a, I think the Planning Director's made a very nice addition
here and I think that's very good.
556 was left out and I would include here the recommendation. I think people in
the homeless situation need certain services delivered and perhaps we can help get
them back into housing, get them back into the employment, get them from using
the emergency room at the hospital for medical care by providing certain services
at lesser cost.
And finally 568, add the Council's Planning Committee from last year's wording
to the last item. And I'm just adding one phrase at the very bottom there that
would I think do what Mr. Laub was talking about, is actually setting up timelines
within the departments to react to things. So this is, this is verbiage as you go
through the matrix today. Hopefully you'll be able to add some of the...and make
some of those changes. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Members, questions for Mr. Mayer?
Mr. Mayer, I have a question. It seems-MR. MAYER: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: --like the Members may be wanting to think this over a little bit. But
. . .(clears throat). . . I'm, I'm fascinated with this idea of a master list.
MR. MAYER: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: My concern is...I wanna make sure that what your concept is because I
don't wanna wind up with another water meter list.
MR. MAYER: Right. I think the water meter list-CHAIR BAISA: You know, where are these lists scattered and how we're gonna put 'em
together and what does it mean?
MR. MAYER: Yeah, I think the water meter list was, was established...the list was very
few rules around it. And that's why I'm suggesting this. The suggestion is create
-9-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 13, 2011

the rules and mechanism as part of the list. And what would happen is--and I
would give an example. Right now a particular developer is, is preparing a list of,
of names. And we don't know who's on that list. The people on the list don't
know what number they are. We don't know whether a developer favors
somebody, maybe who's a friend of theirs and puts them at the top of the list. It's
just totally blind to the public. This would be a list that would be put on the
website so people would say, I'm Number 433. I would also urge the County, if
these rules were to be implemented, to go out to the high schools. So I could
imagine going out to St. Anthony, Baldwin, Maui High, et cetera and saying to
the seniors, we'd like you to think about what you'll...where you might be living.
Would you like to get on the list at the age of 17, 18? This would be
seniors...maybe at graduation. Get on the list, they would then be on that list so
that by the time they finished their college career, their military service, they get
married, they're now 30 years old, their names would... by that time perhaps get
up to the top of the list. And be eligible so we'd really do it for...rather than
having somebody who arrives from the mainland, puts his name on...some
developer's list and maybe all of a sudden gets an, an affordable house, this would
allow our local kids to get on early. And by the time they are ready and obviously
you would have to have the rules set up that people have a certain amount of time
to respond to that list. But I think it would also would allow for the County or
one of the agencies like MEO to do pre-counseling to get people, or one of the
other...private entities, which is...'cause the plan is full of things you'll see, we
should partner with private companies, private entities, to prepare people so that
when they get up to Number 100, they know they're gonna probably in the next
year get an offer. They would be pre-qualified and they could act at that time. So
I think it, it allows for a lot of useful things to happen and I think if the rules are
put in place, I think we can do it very effectively.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, Mr. Mayer, thank you very much.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We have one...one new testifier, Robert Stuart. And he's the last
person who has signed up to testify. Anybody else, please sign up. Good
afternoon, Mr. Stuart.
MR. STUART: Aloha, Council members. My...thank you for hearing me. I'll be very
brief. I'm with the carpenters union, Local 745 and have been for 28 years now.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Stuart, if you can get closer to your mic. It's hard to pick up on a
tape later on.
MR. STUART: Yes, ma'am.
-1 0-
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. STUART: I've been with carpenters for a long time and Mr. Spence's testimony
struck me which moved me to testify about the pain. He provides 100 and so jobs
and you're down to eight jobs and the other people that were working and aren't,
it's very rough for the trades people. The trades people build your hospitals,
educational facilities, these buildings and everything. And there's, according to
your plan, there's, there's provisions for low-income housing. If there's a way to
do low-income housing and which provides jobs for the people...I've been
unemployed now for three years. Gone through my financial...fortunately the
union, we, we contribute to financial security. I've had to deal out my 401(k)
plan and cash it in to make ends meet. It's very tough to survive on Maui for the
skilled trades people that build everything we need when we need it. And I would
just like to say that the affordable housing is something Maui needs and the jobs
that go with it are something that people desperately need. There's a, there's a lot
of pain out there. And there are also costs. Have you ever looked at... if you
don't build affordable housing, if you don't have enough affordable housing,
that's a cost on society. It has to be looked at in, in other ways. Just like there is
no affordable housing or there's not enough. That's a real cost. And I'd just like
to say the trades are always there for you when you wanna build a hospital and,
and you needs roads and bridges built, we're always there for you. And if
Maui...Maui does need more...some more affordable housing, please whenever
it's considered, please vote to approve it. And I thank you for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Stuart. Members, any questions for our
testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We'll let Mr. Victorino, then Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh no, I'll yield to Ms. Cochran.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, sir, for being
here. I'm just curious. Three years is a long time and does your union...I don't
know...try and cross train you to maybe, you know, fit you into another line of
work or type of, you know, profession at all? It just amazes me that people can
just go year after year and not seek out work. I mean I know you have a skill so
that's what you wanna look for but if it's not there.
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MR. STUART: I don't know if the other trades but the carpenters union always offers
newer and upgraded training 'cause the, the building technologies are changing.
And they offer that. But, no, they don't really offer, alternative training or
anything. That I suppose would be handled through other state agencies or
whatever. But the carpenters, it, it takes enough just to keep up with the building
industry and the latest techniques and trades. It's a lot of knowledge people have
to relearn. I got my journeyman's certificate a long time ago and have taken
many courses since then.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you. Is...one follow-up, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause there's many, many projects that have been
approved. There's many, many affordable units that have been promised to this
County. So I'm just curious if the, you know, the...your union looks to try and
urge . .(chuckles). . . these promises to be fulfilled thereby giving you folks jobs.
But you're not the representative so I'm, I'm just curious. Thank you.
MR. STUART: I just wanted to speak a little bit to the pain. . . .(Chuckles). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. STUART: And I already did. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you for being here.
MR. STUART: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, sir. Hold on. You have another...member that has a
question. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you for being here. I'll share a little
different take on this. You know, unfortunately, the last three years the economy
has gone south all around. There's not a lotta other options out there although
some people think there are. It's not the real world we live in. So let's get real.
The pain you suffer is a lot of people suffering that right now.
MR. STUART: Sir, yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know what I mean? And even if they can find
other jobs, Madam Chair, you don't provide nothing even close, you know. You
know, that is where the real problem lies. So getting projects and getting things
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off the ground would be a tremendous help not only to you but many others in
your particular area, yeah?
MR. STUART: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And then the second thing is, you guys are
fortunate that during the, the, the good times that savings like your profit sharing
and your 401(k) were done. And some of you had enough foresight to do that to
make these times a little bit better but not great.
MR. STUART: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, so finding jobs is not that easy. You
know, people talk about, oh yeah, you can just go out, now you become a, become
a grocery store stock clerk or something like that.
MR. STUART: At 50 cents.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, it's not that easy even in that respect, you
know. So I, I, I take it in a different manner and I feel for you and it really is.
And to answer the other question or the other statement that was made about all
the entitlements that were given out, but no projects have moved. No projects
have moved, right, Madam Chair? You and I have been here in these chairs over
the last five years and we've given out a lot of entitlements. But everything went
south. Not even commercial stuff are moving. Finally, if you've noticed along
Kuihelani Highway, you see pipes over there. So I finally found out what the
pipes are for. Those are going from Shaft...1 think Shaft 21 or something out here
to field the pumpage and it's gonna go down to A&B's Business Park. That's
what that piping is for. So finally we get something moving which will hopefully
help some of you and others that have been waiting. Thank you, Madam Chair.
MR. STUART: Thanks, sir.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for our testifier? If not, Mr. Stuart, thank you
very much for being here this afternoon.
MR. STUART: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Nothing like hearing it from the, quote, horse's mouth. Thank you. Is
there anyone else out there who would like to provide testimony to the Committee
today? Seeing none, Members, without objection, the Chair would like to close
public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
-13-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 13, 2011

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, let's dive into the work. And we
have lots of it this afternoon.
ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE

(MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 4
(ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT) AND CHAPTER 5 (HOUSING))

(C.C. No. 07-54)

CHAIR BAISA: The Committee concluded at our last meeting its deliberations on the
Chapter 4 Policy matrix on September 1 st . The Chair's intention for today is to
return to the narrative section of Chapter 4 relating to economic development and
then begin our review of Chapter 5 relating to housing. The Chair would like to
ask the Planning Department to help me. I'm hoping all of you got this long sheet
that lists a number of recommendations for changes in...to the section that we're
looking at now which is Economic Development. Does everybody have your
long sheet? Okay, which member of the Planning team is gonna help us through
this? Simone? Thank you very much, if you'll help guide us through it we'll go
through it.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Chair. Members, this particular piece came about in
Chapter 1 during the deliberations on Population. This Committee voted to move
the...all of the text in the very first column on the left side to the Tourism
sub-element of Chapter 4, in the narrative section of Chapter 4 under Tourism. So
what we have here then is the current Planning Director's proposal in the middle
column and that proposal is to amend the original language as it's written in the
middle column. And at, at the top of the column you see Page 1-8 Delete
paragraph 1, move paragraph 2 from Population narrative to Economic
Development...Element narrative and place under Tourism sub-element, and then
add one new paragraph, and amend the third paragraph as follows. So I'm just
gonna walk you through it. The first paragraph is altogether deleted. The second
one is inserted after the first paragraph of Challenges and Opportunities on
Page 4-8. And it should read as it's stated. And the last paragraph...or excuse
me, it's...there's, there's actually a new paragraph. It starts out, "the visitor
industry continues to provide Maui residents with many economic opportunities,"
and that should be at the very end of the narrative section under Tourism, under
the Tourism part of the narrative. And it should include both, the paragraph
underlined in bold and then also the one after it that starts with, "over the years."
Okay, so essentially what we're doing is inserting one paragraph after the first
paragraph of, of Challenges and Opportunities and then we're inserting the second
and third paragraphs at the end of the Tourism narrative section. I hope that's not
too confusing.
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CHAIR BAISA: Before we get into a lot of questions, I'm going to ask for a motion to
approve the changes that are being proposed and then we'll go through it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair? Before we get there, we have a lot
of things in front of us. And both Mr. White and I kinda confused trying to find
this section in which section of these Economic Development. If you can tell me
where?
CHAIR BAISA: I'll ask Planning to help-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: --you...navigate this.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, Members, it's-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, which one?
MR. SPENCE: Okay, it... starting with the page--and I don't know why my printed out
funny--it's starting with the page, it has a picture of Kaanapali Beach on it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's 4-7.
CHAIR BAISA: Got it?
MS. BOSCO: 4-7.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: 4-7.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
MR. SPENCE: See, in mine says...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mine, mine says 4-7 but that's okay, whatever.
MR. SPENCE: And then it's, yeah, if you turn the page it says, Tourism.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The next page?
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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MR. SPENCE: Okay, the page after that is where the text would go. It has a pie chart up
at the top.
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody found the pie chart?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yup.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, so when you look further down under Challenges and
Opportunities, my copy has some blue text about halfway down that section. It
says, "visitor industry statistics." Right between the end of that paragraph that
ends with...tourist...excuse me, tourism industry and the next paragraph would
be this, this text that was moved from Chapter 1.
CHAIR BAISA: Also, what he's talking about is up on the . . .(clears throat). . . board if
that helps.
MR. SPENCE: If we all have where it says, "Challenges and Opportunities," the very
first paragraph is a big, long paragraph. Right at the end of that one we would
insert that text, "the relationship between the number of residents and visitors."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right, Madam Chair, my copy doesn't have the, "visitor
industry statistics have been steadily decline." That's not in mine anywhere.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, let's make sure that we get what you need before we proceed.
Mr. Raatz, does... should everybody have what we're talking about? If not, can
we supply the Members? Can we take a little recess? Okay, the Chair's gonna
call for a very short recess. Please do not leave your seats so that Staff can help
us get organized. The meeting is now in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:13 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:23 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: ... (gavel). . . Okay, will the meeting please come back to order. And
Chair will entertain a motion to, to accept the introduction to Economic
Development, or the text.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to accept Page 4-1 of Chapter 4
Economic Development as provided in the Ramseyer format.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Are there any proposals for amendments? ... (clears throat).. .
This is a proposal that was...suggested or worked out by the Planning Department
Planning Director. The Chair will entertain a motion if you like it and then we
can discuss it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Looks good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Question.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Any comments to accept this, this change?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can we get some information from the-CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Planning Department, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Director, or his representative, could you please comment?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. The Department is, is comfortable with the proposed
language. I don't recall the Department making this recommendation. I do
believe it was something that was proposed on the floor at an earlier meeting.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Raatz, maybe you can help us and tell us the source of the proposed
change.
MR. RAATZ: That's correct, Madam Chair. This was...the underlined text reflects an
amendment that was previously recommended for approval by this body.
CHAIR BAISA: By this body?
MR. RAATZ: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, but it hasn't been adopted yet?
MR. RAATZ: Well, it, it was adopted on the first go-around but then the body decided to
go back to the narrative section of, of Chapter 4 so you're basically giving
yourself another look at it.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, this is our suggestion and we have a second time to
look at it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Call for the question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, call the question.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Call the question.
CHAIR BAISA: I'd be very happy to take the vote. All those in favor, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries and the Chair will mark it...six ayes,
three Members excused, no noes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to adopt the narrative text on Ramseyer
format Page 4-2 all the way through Page 4-9 on the Ramseyer format.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second the motion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Member Victorino.
Comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. White?
-18-
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If we could have Mr. Couch just clarify where the text
starts and where it ends. My, my Ramseyer form...document doesn't have page
numbers. I'm assuming it starts with "Economic Diversification" as a headline
and ends at, "increase sustainability of diversified economy." A page and a half
later.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It looks just like that up there, where it says, "Background
Information, Maui continues to dominate the neighbor island tourism."
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: This is gonna take all day.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Madam Chair, can we have a recess, please?
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair thinks that it might be a useful project for us to take a few
minutes off and to make sure that everyone has the same copy in front of them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Because we have a lot of paper .. .(clears throat). . . and if we need to
make more copies, then we will and we will continue. The meeting is in recess.
. (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:27 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:32 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . .The meeting of the General Plan Committee will come
back to order. Chair would like to apologize for all the confusion. It appears that
we have so many copies that have been updated so many times that not all of us
had the correct updated copy and I believe that we do at this point. So
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I withdraw my previous motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And just a formatting issue for Mr. Raatz, the, the "Background
Information" should actually start on the next page, yeah? Okay, so that's just a
formatting issue. Madam Chair, I move to accept the text on narrative that starts
with, "Background Information," and goes all the way through...or before,
"Economic Diversification," so the first section called "Economic Development,
Background Info."
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. Chair has a motion by Member Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Any proposals for amendment to changes to that section? Seeing
none, Chair will call for the question. All those in favor, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to accept the text starting with,
"Economic Diversification," Page 4-3, all the way through Page 4-5.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Members, are there any proposals for amendments?
MR. RAATZ: Madam Chair, Staff would just point out there are couple of amendments
reflected in this section of the chapter that were provided by the Planning
Director. For instance, the Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy, in
the original draft referenced the 2004 version. It's now been updated to reference
the 2010 version.
CHAIR BAISA: Does everybody see where that is? Can you help us find it, sir?
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MR. RAATZ: For instance, under Challenges and Opportunities is the first reference.
And then the acronym CEDS is used several times after that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just for clarification from the...either Mr. Raatz or the Planning
Department, it does mention the 2010 CEDS. However, up in the paragraph
above-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --where it says "Comprehensive Planning," it mentions the
2004. Is that intentional or is that an oversight?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning? Simone?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you. Member Couch, that is intentional.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions? Mr. Couch...Mr. Raatz, we need a motion to
accept that change?
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. I think Councilmember Couch's motion
encompasses-CHAIR BALSA: Takes care of it.
MR. RAATZ: Yes. He was referencing the version that includes these amendments that
have already been proposed by the Planning Director and now it's up to the body
to act on that motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, thank you very much. You mentioned there were other changes?
MR. RAATZ: In this particular sub-element, that looks like-CHAIR BAISA: That looks like it.
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MR. RAATZ: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, any proposals for amendments or changes?
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I believe I would like to make a
motion to add the words in the Economic Diversification introduction there.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In the second sentence after the word, "will," say, "create more
resilience and." So "move toward a more diversified economy will create more
resilience and reduce Maui's reliance on tourism and its consequent vulnerability
to fuel costs and external economic conditions."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion purposes.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by
Member Victorino. Any discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Madam Chair, that was a testifier in the first time that we
came through here...that asked that be put in there. I believe it was from the
MEDB that asked for that.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? If not, all those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other proposals for amendments? Changes?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'd just like to make a very short comment on the last
sentence of Page 4-3, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I come from maybe a different perspective. I
would hope we would look at Economic Diversification with continuing to
provide a spectrum of job opportunities and compensations because we are all
well-aware of that there are various ways the visitor industry compensates
employees. And those that have the opportunity regarding the tips component of
a wage-earning is, is not necessarily not a well or high-paying job. So I would
hope that we would state it in a way that it is also fair to the visitor industry. And
that what we are offering our residents of this island is choices of a spectrum of
compensation opportunities that they may wish to go in and, and not necessarily
just look at a certain stratification of employment that is only for a certain strata
of our community. I hope we would be like the word, be very diverse in how we
view this and allow our people to make those choices of what works for them.
And not...not necessarily just be a very narrow perspective of only what we
believe is high skill and high paying. And I just wish to share that comment so
thank you so much, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama, would you like to amend the language if I'll accept a
motion if you'd like to do that?
- 23 -
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, I would...you know, I didn't plan to make
an amendment. I just wanted to share my thoughts on it. . .(laughter). . . And,
and, you know, I, I'm open to other Members and yourself as well as maybe some
assistance from Mr. Raatz or if the Planning Department has some potential
verbiage for consideration, I'm open to it. But I just wanted to share my
perspective that I trust in our residents' choices and their...and that we are to
provide opportunities. And I would hope we would continue to be broad-minded
and diverse in what we offer the options for the community. That was my main
point in my comment, Chair. So I thank you so much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. I certainly understand what you're trying to say. Let me
ask the Planning Department if they have any, any ideas. I just don't want that
lost. I know what you're trying to do and I think it's important.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. One option would be at the very end of that sentence to
add a statement, "jobs that pay a living wage...increase in the proportion of jobs
that pay a living wage and providing more employment choices for our residents."
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr....let me, let me ask you this, Mr. Summers. The word,
opportunities, I think was, you know, really a part of Member Hokama's idea.
Mr. Couch, did you want to embellish?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I actually will make a motion for Mr. Hokama if he's amenable
to that. I'd like to move to remove...to change the words...actually delete the
words, "jobs that pay a living wage," and say...insert, "job opportunities."
CHAIR BAISA: I have a motion. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by Member Hokama.
Any discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I, I'd like-CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --to read it. The sentence in its entirety.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: "Economic diversification will attract high-skill, higher-paying
jobs, thereby increasing the proportion of job opportunities." That will
incorporate Mr. Hokama's concerns.
CHAIR BAISA: I don't think it reads really well because the proportion is related to,
you know, all jobs, and then jobs that pay a living wage. So we gotta look at the
whole, whole thing. When you read the whole thing, that's where it doesn't quite
do it. But I like the job opportunities.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: How about just "increasing job opportunities?"
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, would you please say that in your microphone, please?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yep. How about if we were to just say, "increasing job
opportunities?"
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'll accept that friendly amendment.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Hokama, you okay, second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm fine with that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, comments?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I, I'd just like to...I, I agree with the direction of this
change and, and realize that there a lot of, lot of tipped people that work in my
hotel that do very, very well. And yet the, you know, the, the figures don't show
that. They don't include tips when, when the Labor Department puts out the
information that this type of comment is based on.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for that. Yes, I can vouch for that personally. I
have friends and relatives who are in tipped jobs and they do very well. Any
further comments? If--Ms., Ms. Bosco?
MS. BOSCO: Are we, are we passed...
CHAIR BAISA: We'd like to...
MS. BOSCO: We passed this yet?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: No, we...well, we're about to vote on it. But we can...you can
comment if you'd like.
MS. BOSCO: No, I'll wait.
CHAIR BAISA: Comfortable?
MS. BOSCO: I'm okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any more discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, although conceptually I agree. I, too,
have many family and friends who work in the industry. I still somehow feel like
the living wage all of a sudden just becomes...and, and, and that living wage is
important not because of the visitor industry. But because of other jobs that will
be coming in in the future. And the jobs that we have out there now that don't
pay a living wage that, like was stated earlier, in the retail sector, in the fast-food
sector, you know. And agreed, you know, I worked for McDonald's for 121/2
years. And, you know, we took wages from $3.75, by the time I left they were
paying $7.50. But that's 12'/2 years. And... `cause this State has recognized, as
you're well-aware, every...so often they've increased the minimum wage. This
State has been a leader in increasing the minimum wage...hourly wage I should
say, versus many other states in the Union. Recognizing the fact that here the cost
of living is extremely higher than many other places. So I don't wanna...I mean,
personally I just...I understand what Mr. Hokama is saying and job opportunity,
but somehow "living wage" has got to stay somewhere in that whole equation
because that's important. I, I really believe jobs being created should, if not
tipped, have some kind of living wage connection or something close to it. Not
something that's gonna put people in working--and as we've been told many
times and I've done it personally--working three jobs just to make ends meet. So
1, you know, again I understand Mr. Hokama is saying. I agree with the job
opportunities but something else has to be left in there so that living wage or some
opportunities to get to that point in diversification.
CHAIR BAISA: I hear you and I almost hear you wanting to include somewhere in there
wages...job opportunities that pay, pay better wages or pay living wages or-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Living wages--
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CHAIR BAISA: Or-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Something. Yeah, I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. I, I understand what Mr. Victorino is trying to say
and we still have to bear in mind that there are gonna be some industries that
come in that will also create, say jobs for a new restaurant or whatever, which
certainly aren't a living wage, per se. It's one of those situations where our entry
people always have the opportunity to live at home and, and work there. Their,
their, their intent is not to earn a living wage. Their intent is to get a job, get into
the market and then graduate from school and then earn a living wage. So there
are...when newer opportunities come in here, it also creates other opportunities
down here. So when you limit it to just living wage, we could be limiting
ourselves as opposed to...I mean there's always gonna be the jobs that, that the
kids in high school get to work on after school or on their days off that certainly
aren't a living wage and aren't intended to be a living wage.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I hate to throw a wrench but-CHAIR BAISA: That's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --but maybe if I can state the lessons in my own
words and for the Committee to consider in regards to the proposal which I
appreciate my colleagues' and the, the Staff's comments. How about if we say
something like, "economic diversification will provide a greater spectrum of job
opportunities including high-skill, higher-paying jobs," and continue with the rest
of the sentence?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I like that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Because I believe...you know, it does what I, I
believe economic diversification should do which is to provide a broader or
greater spectrum of job opportunities. And again, it will also include those
high-skilled, higher-paying job opportunities. That will take care of the living
wage concern. And so I just shared that that maybe that might be a more
encompassing way of taking care of some of the concerns of my fellow
colleagues as well as allowing me my comment of having the faith in our
residents by giving them opportunities, let them make those specific individual
choices, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Terrific. Can we try putting that up there? Or do we have
Mr. Hokama's language? Economic diversification will provide a broader
spectrum of job opportunities-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Including-CHAIR BAISA: Including...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --high-skill, and we can take away the word "attract".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thereby increasing the portion of the-CHAIR BAISA: No, I don't like "the portion of', yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: That's gotta go.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, thereby increasing...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Take that out?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Increasing the portion of...
CHAIR BAISA: Including high-scale and higher-paying jobs.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thereby increasing-CHAIR BAISA: Thereby increasing the...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Opportunity? Increasing the...can I take that
portion out?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: How about just saying, thereby increasing jobs that
pay a living wage?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, yeah, yeah. Yeah, great, increasing jobs that
pay a living wage.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Everybody cool with that?
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Cool.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, now, what we've done is amend what was on the floor. The, the
motion-maker' s-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I seconded the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: --will you...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So maybe-CHAIR BAISA: You wanna make that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, Chair, I believe we have an amendment
currently?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. We can amend the amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So we get, get rid of the first amendment or if the
Committee wants, we can do what is allowed. Do an amendment to the
amendment.
CHAIR BAISA: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So I'm, I'm, I'm...whatever you, your direction is,
Chair, I'm happy to do.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, you wanna withdraw your motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'll be happy to withdraw my motion. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And then we'll have Mr. Hokama make the motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. I would move to amend the main
motion by inserting...by replacing the existing sentence with the proposed
sentence with the appropriate underscored language as shown on the screen that
would read, "economic diversification will provide a broader spectrum of job
opportunities including high-skill and higher-paying jobs that"--I don't know.
Then we're gonna say, "thereby increasing jobs that pay a living wage."
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I leave it up to you and the Staff to do those
non-substantive grammatical adjustments if it doesn't run smoothly but I believe
the intent and what I'm trying to have the Committee consider is accurate on the
screen, Chair. So thank you so much.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you very much, Mr. Hokama, for your motion and your
second by Mr. Victorino. We have a comment from anybody? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm looking at the Countywide
Policy Plan in regards to economics and things. The objective there promote an
economic climate that will encourage diversification of the County's economic
base at a sustainable rate of economic growth. I think that's quite key because, of
course, we wanna create these great jobs and, and opportunities and what have
you. And yet we wanna make sure that that occurs at a sustainable rate. And it's
not a kind of a boom or bust thing. And I...and that's directly in our Countywide
Plan [sic] and so I'm just curious, how do we incorporate this overarching
objective into this particular chapter in regards to economic diversification?
...(chuckles)... So...not to throw another wrench into the mix here but I just
thought that was...a wonderful sentence that is already in our Countywide Plan
[sic]. So-CHAIR BAISA: Planning, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --comments? I don't know...comments from
Department perhaps?
MR. SUMMERS: I, I would just note that in this section there is a Challenge and
Opportunity identified around the idea of sustainability so that concept is
interwoven through this chapter and really through, through the document.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: To reflect the, the guidelines presented by the Countywide Policy
Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, good. Just so long it's not lost in the mix
here. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm good.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any further comments? If not, Chair will call for the vote.
All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Chair will mark it as seven ayes, no noes and two
Members excused, Member Mateo, Member Pontanilla and I will not repeat those
names again, okay? . . .(Chuckles). . . So the motion carries.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I believe we're on the main, main motion now, ma'am?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
And that's...all the way from Page 4-3, "Economic
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
Diversification" through 4-5 ending with the "Increase Sustainability"-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --issue.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Hearing or seeing none, the Chair will call for the
vote. All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Chair will mark it seven ayes, no noes, and two
Members excused.
-31 -
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve the text and graphics in
Pages 4-6 through 4-10 that ends with the "Goals, Objectives, and Policies."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Member Victorino. Comments?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ma...oh. Everybody . . laughter). . .
.(

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch? You have a proposal?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, yes. This is the point where we would...insert
the Planning...Department's recommendations. So I move to do the following.
On Page 1-8 of the...the, the document that we worked on a long time ago, delete
Paragraph 1. This was our recommendation from way back then.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And then on... move Paragraph 2 from Page 1-8 to Page 4-8
after the first paragraph of Challenges and Opportunities on Page 4-8. And that
paragraph will read, "the relationship between the number of residents and
visitors on the island at any given time cannot be overlooked as an important
public policy discussion point. Resort communities all around the world that are
-32-
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dependent on tourism have grappled with the 'golden goose' debate, thereby the
tourism experience may be compromised by the very nature of the area's
popularity. As the visitor/resident ratio continues to follow recent trends the once
natural, tranquil, scenic destination becomes congested and unappealing."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second for discussion . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: All right, we have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by
Member Victorino. Any discussion? Yes, Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. This is another one of those
cases where it seems like it's a little bit negatively worded. And I, I won't be
supporting this motion just because it's... it would take too, too much time to
make it more positively structured so...
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I just would remind the Members that we, way back in
Section 1, we'd...this was part of the things we moved to do, is move this from
there to here. So I don't know where that stands legally. If all three of these
paragraphs are now over here or if they're in limbo somewhere. I guess...I don't
know who...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Raatz, can you help us?
MR. RAATZ: Well, I guess until this entire chapter is completed, everything is kind of
in limbo, as you say, or up for grabs and, you know, just the...as long as the
Committee expresses its intent, we can...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But I'm talking about Chapter 1. We're on Chapter 4 now.
MR. RAATZ: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But in Chapter 1 we deleted those three paragraphs.
CHAIR BAISA: . . .(Inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Instead, we're gonna move 'em over here.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. RAATZ: Right. And that's fine. The, the whole document, the whole Maui Island
Plan is really the same status until the Committee finishes its, its work on the
entire document, then everything is fair game.
- 33 -
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then I guess my question is, where are those three paragraphs
now if we were to leave it as is today? Are those three paragraphs gone out of
Section 1 as we, we determined back whenever we started this in February?
Already?
MR. RAATZ: That's, that's correct, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. That would be my opinion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so we have a motion by Member Couch. Any further
discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "n
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carried. Oh, we have one no. So we have six... six ayes, one
no, and two Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, and Victorino.
NOES: Councilmember White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, I move to replace the opening paragraph
for the Tourism section with proposed language that I passed out to the
Committee a while back that reads, "the visitor industry serves as Maui's...Maui
-34-
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County's primary economic engine generating more than 80 percent of the
county's economic activity. Tourism also provides 75 percent of the private
sector jobs on Maui and contributes approximately 40"--I'm sorry--"40 percent of
real property tax collections. The 3 billion in annual visitor spending significantly
boost nearly all sectors of Maui's economy, or Maui County's economy. The
leisure and hospitality sector is comprised of accommodations, arts and
entertainment, food service industries. Indirectly, the sector generates
considerable activity and employment in other industries such as small
businesses, agriculture, retail, health services, commerce, construction and real
estate. The Maui County's Tourism Strategic Plan 2006-2015, Maui County TSP,
in parentheses, states that Maui's economy is the most reliant on tourism among
the four counties. Therefore, significant care must be taken to nurture a healthy
...vibrant visitor industry."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have a motion by Member White, seconded by
Member Victorino. Comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I think-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms., Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just a comment in regards to the...this economic
driver of tourism and how much of that money, is there a statistic that states the
actual dollar amount that stays in our state? I mean, I know it gives people jobs
and all that, but literally is there...Mr. White perhaps knows or does anybody?
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sure if that is available Mr. White or the Department can probably
tell us. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I can't tell you the exact number. But I can say that over
the last three or four years, many hotels have been losing money. And that
requires cash infusion from outside. There's no money leaving. It's all coming,
coming in our direction. In our owners' case, he's owned the hotel for 23 years,
he's never taken any money home. So it's all here and being redeployed and we
spend even in a really good year, we spend probably between 10 and 25...1 mean,
no...75 and 90 percent of what we take in, we spend on-island on supplies,
services and employment costs.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, there's just a college student who's doing a
dissertation right now and found it's 20 percent, according to her statistics
anyways. I, I, just curious. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Twenty percent of what?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Actually stays here.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, no way.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, I, I-CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Victorino-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Anyway-CHAIR BAISA: Would you like to be recognized?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, I won't go there. Never mind, never mind.
Let's not even go there 'cause that's an incorrect statement if I ever heard one and
I'll take that economic student on any day. Tell 'em come see anytime. Thank
you. . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: He's out of control. . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I'm out of control so I stopped. I'm not
saying anything more.
CHAIR BAISA: . . .(Laughs). . . Okay. Mr. White, anything further?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Nothing further.
CHAIR BAISA: No? Members? All those in favor, please say, "a e
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. We'll mark it seven ayes and no noes
and two Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to continue on with the Department of
Planning's changes and to insert a paragraph under the last paragraph on
Page 4-10 that reads, "the visitor industry continues to provide Maui residents
with many economic opportunities. The industry generates the most tax revenue
and employs more residents than any other industry. Many Maui residents benefit
from the industry. Over the years, it has been State and County policy to
maximize economic benefits of the visitor...industry by attracting
higher-spending visitors rather than...maximizing the number of visitors to the
island. This policy ensures a rich visitor experience while protecting the island's
natural beauty, culture, island lifestyles, and aloha spirit."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by
Member Victorino. Comments? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Unlike the previous suggestion from the Department, I
fully support this one. . . .(Chuckles). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Excellent. Happy to hear it. Member Hokama? .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We're having a variety of positions.
CHAIR BAISA: This is the process which I love so much. You know, it's, it's messy
and it takes a long time but it works.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's, that's great. Chair, on the motion before the
Committee-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'll be more comfortable if on the second component
of Mr. Couch's consideration that over the years that has been the County 's
policy. And, and I say that with no disrespect to the State. But in my-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --experience the State has been more concerned about
the total visitor numbers that come to the State because of how it affects airlift
capacity and other considerations. But this County has, from the very start, made
a direct policy decision to go for quality and to not necessarily go for the numbers
but was the quality, the experience and the expenditure of the visitor in our
County on...and...or, or on this island that has been the primary policy of our
previous County forefathers and County mothers. So I would prefer that, I think
it's more accurate, if we say that the County 's policy has to be...has been to
maximize...this language. And I, I won't speak for the State but the State has not
been as consistent as our County has in our vision of the visitor industry's growth
and...maturity. And so I would make a motion to amend by striking the word
"State and".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Chair has a motion by Member Hokama,
seconded by Member Couch. Further comments? I, I personally would like to
say that being an...as older than Mr. Hokama . . .(laughter). . . and remembering
when the first hotel was built on Maui and we, we, we rarely had tourists here.
This has been the policy of Maui County. We have always wanted, you know, the
higher level of tourists and it has worked for us. Not that we only...we don't
want anybody else but that has really helped us. And it is County's policy.
Anybody else, comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have a...well...I don't know how many motions
and I'm...well-CHAIR BAISA: That's okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --we haven't voted on this one, right?
CHAIR BAISA: We're gonna...Mr. Couch, would you...oh, you made a motion so we
do have a motion. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: To amend.
CHAIR BAISA: I thought that's what you were wanting to talk about.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama's motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have a motion to make but-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we have to finish Mr. Hokama's.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's fine. . .(Inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, any comments on Mr. Hokama's motion? Seeing none, all those
in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. We have seven ayes and no noes and
two Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT TO AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Victorino?

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 13, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. If you go to Page 4-8
on the Maui Island Plan, under Challenges and Opportunity, second paragraph,
right now it reads, "according to the State's"—
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, point of order. I'm sorry, Mr. Victorino.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We haven't finished the motion. He just amended my motion
and we're still on 4-10.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What...okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Let's complete...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We haven't, we haven't finished this-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Let's complete Mr. Couch's motion. And then we'll go to you,
Mr. Victorino. Hold on, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, we thought you guys was done, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: No. We have an amended motion by Mr. Couch on the floor. All those
in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused, no noes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, now. Okay, so again, 4-8, Challenges and
Opportunities, second paragraph. I would like to change the current language
and...and that would be, "according to the State's Socio-Economic Forecast," that
complete paragraph up to, "visitor spending." And replace it with, "the goal of
the visitor industry should continue to promote increased visitor revenue and
attract higher spending visitors that address and complete -CHAIR BAISA: Complement.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Complement.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:--complement, excuse me, complement the needs
and goals of the local communities."
CHAIR BAISA: Need a second.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
We have a motion by Member Victorino, seconded by
CHAIR BAISA:
Member Hokama. Discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I, I think this is...here's again, a more
positive light on what we're trying to accomplish. Also, this is, as you just stated
moments ago, that was the initial goal of our forefathers and I think we've
continued on this track and we've been very successful on this track. And so I
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think this really helps to really focus in in what we're trying to accomplish here in
Maui County.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Again, this is just a formatting issue. You, you
said replace the paragraph starting with, "according," but you actually wanna end
at, "through increasing visitor spending." Is that correct? You still wanna-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --leave, "visitor industry statistics" which is still, according to
this, part of that paragraph.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But below that? Visitor industry...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no. I said stop at, "increase visitor
spending.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that whole...that's why I, I...that whole
chapter.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean that whole paragraph, not chapter.
Paragraph, excuse me.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Couple sentences.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay? Further discussion? If not, all those in favor please say-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Wait.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, we have a...oh, Mr. White? I'm sorry.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm just, I'm just reading down the, the bolded lettering
below.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And it seems to-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The words are already there.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. It seems to include the insertion that we just
moved to insert. It says after the "visitor industry... statistics have been in steady
decline since the economic crisis began in 2008," the next sentence reads pretty
much the same, "the goal of visitor industry should be to continue to promote
increased visitor revenues while attracting visitors who are sensitive to the needs
of the community and will help to stabilize the economic vitality of the tourism
industry."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, again, this one...basically my amendment is
to increase visitor...the part of it, "promote increased visitors revenue and attract
higher-spending visitor."
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Which I, you know-CHAIR BAISA: Sounds pretty different to me.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, to me it sounds real different.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean to me that sounds very different. I'm sorry,
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, that's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Although it does complement that by reading all
it's also reinforcing that same statement, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, further comments on the proposed amendment? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. And I'm just trying to do my English professor stuff real
quick. 'Cause it is saying the same thing over again with some differences...
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I was wondering how we can combine those into one so we're
not looking really strange. So I was thinking, "the goal of visitor industry should
continue promoting increased visitor revenue and attract higher-spending visitors
that address and complement the needs and goals of the local communities as well
as attracting visitors who are sensitive to the needs of the community and will
help stabilize the economic...viability of the tourism industry." That fit a little bit
better, Mr. Victorino?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just my perspective, Chair. I would hope all our
visitors have a sensitivity for our community. And it's like we have visitors who
don't really care about Maui. So, you know, why would they come to Maui then?
You know, I, I don't have a problem with the, the proposal as stated. I think it's
very concise. It, it for me, hits the points that I believe is important which is
addressing and complementing the needs and goals of the communities, local
communities, that are impacted. So for me, I wouldn't have a problem of
completely deleting that last underscored portion of the consideration. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And just another-CHAIR BAISA: It's your turn to say something and then Ms. Cochran right after you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And just another formatting thing, that sentence that says,
"visitor industry statistics have been in steady decline since the economic crisis
that began in 2008," should be in front of "the goal of," in my opinion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not my grammar.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So as a friendly, as a friendly...
CHAIR BAISA: As a friendly amendment. Okay, will the maker of the, of the motion
be okay with that friendly amendment?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I mean I don't think that's not even part of
my amendment. But, you know, if you wanna move something of that nature, I
have no problem.
CHAIR BAISA: You okay? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause it's not part of what we're discussing, you
know.
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody else have any comments on this section? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just, just a comment that this is a 20-year plan.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would like...I'd hope that with...by the time this gets
printed . . .(laughter). . . that we-CHAIR BAISA: We've turned around.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That we've begun to pull out of the economic crisis that
began in 2008. And maybe we don't need that sentence.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: At all.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: At all.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: You okay?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh...fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Yeah, I, I tend to agree with Member White. We gotta realize
how late this plan is already.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
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CHAIR BAISA: And God knows when it's gonna get done and it's 20 years into the
future. Anything else?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Call the question.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, all those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Chair will mark motion carries. Chair will mark it
seven ayes, no noes, and two Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, moving on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I do have one more. And again, it actually falls
right below. And it begins after the bold section. Well, anyhow, it...the, the, the
paragraph reads, "an...analysis of the 2005 job and wage data for Maui County
found that average wage of 78 occupations..." and then on and on and on.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, we got it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I don't wanna go that. All the way until you
get to the end of where it says, "may help the industry from, from downturns".
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The verbiage I propose is, "the visitor industry
continues to provide opportunities for small, locally owned businesses to provide
goods and services to the industry. The visitor sector supports both the State and
Maui County Tourist...Tourism Strategic Plans that place significant emphasis on
attracting higher-spending visitors. The visitor industry continues to market to the
well-balanced and diversed [sic] visitor demographic. A diverse...a diversity of
visitors will provide new market opportunities and help the industry from,
from...downturns." That's my proposed change in the verbiage.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Victorino, seconded by Member Couch.
Discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again, Madam Chair, this was done a number of
years ago and, and, and some of these things again have not a real positive take
and limits some of the opportunities and really says that of the 78 occupations
representing 54 percent of all the jobs fell below the 30,800 living wage standard.
Now, again, I don't know about anybody in this room but $30,800 living wage
standard is a very low standard in my mind, first and foremost. And I think,
again, as we've been speaking today, Mr. Hokama and Mr. White and Mr. Couch,
and all of us have seen, our industry, our visitor industry, our hotel and resorts
change and we have many who work in there that may, on paper or what they say,
making this below the minimum living wage. But with tips and all of that, make
much more, make a better quality of life than some of us. And so I think I would
like to have a more positive note and it does. You know, and I stated earlier it
supports a lot of small, local businesses. They're Members in this room that have
businesses that are coming off and... are related directly and have stated they are
doing very well because not only the visitor industry but the type of visitors that
come here. So I think it, it really more...this really states more what we really
wanted to say instead of what it was saying. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
missing, no noes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, on Page 4-8 in the Planning Department's
change that where it says "the relationship" and ends...with the sentence, "as the
visitor/resident ratio continues," I'd like to...move to strike that last sentence
completely. That will support Mr. White's position to make this language a little
less dire.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Four dash eight.
CHAIR BAISA: We need a second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion purposes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . .(Inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, that language is not in anything printed except
for up on the screen 'cause we made those changes-MR. SPENCE: It's on the sheet.
CHAIR BAISA: It's on the-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It, it would be on this pink sheet here.
CHAIR BAISA: --the Planning Department's sheet, the long one.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Striking, striking the last sentence.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay? Everybody okay? Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Raatz is gonna find that here in a second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank God for Mr. Raatz.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. It'd be Page 4-8. Above that. Yes, there you go.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been seconded already. . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Well, if we all seconded, we don't even have to vote, right?
.(Laughter). . . I mean, it's just great. Okay, Mr. Couch, that was your
rationale?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I think that makes it a little less dire but it still has the,
you know, the paragraph still has the implications there.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any other comments? Seeing none, Chair will call for the vote.
All those in favor, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. We have seven ayes, and two Members
excused, no noes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Just moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we're still on the main motion. Is that-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --that's correct?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, and I, I, I'll bring this up for discussion but I
don't have a motion quite yet 'cause I'm not sure what the language will be other
than to completely delete the two paragraphs on Page 4-9 that say, "demand for
timeshare, resort condos, second homes" all the way through "higher residential
property taxes."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's the motion for now and I'd like to discuss that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion purposes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by
Member Victorino. Discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, we all recognize, especially with some of the
other committees where we've been in, that there are other types of alternative
forms of tourism and it may not be steadily increasing at the moment, maybe it
was back then. It certainly isn't now. The word "has had a profound social, fiscal
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and economic implications that need to be understood, monitored and managed",
not quite sure that "profound" is, is big enough. I mean, it's not--I'm sorry, it's
too big of a word there. And the other thing, "the conversion from housing from
long-term residential to...use to transient vacation rental use raises a number of
concerns including loss of community due to the transient... nature of
neighborhoods, disruptions such as overflow parking or partying by visitors,
purported avoidance of the TAT by some operators, a loss of...residential housing
stock to visitor use and higher residential property taxes." A lot of that is
conjecture and certainly not fact. So I, I don't think that belongs in this
document.
CHAIR BAISA: Comments? Further comments? Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I appreciate my colleague's comments. But I still
believe they are issues that we should be honest and upfront with. And I think
some of the concerns stated in the second paragraph which is "conversion of
residential housing stock to visitor use," its potential impacts whether it's good or
bad on our property tax concerns is, is of a particular interest to me as well as
what I believe is important and that is your sense of community especially of a
residential community due to a...the changes in trying to accommodate transient
accommodations. So for, for me, it still is being honest and upfront that we do
have some issues that any economic engine...may have. But at least we're being
upfront and honest about it in saying these are things that we need to be aware.
We should be concerned about it, we need to mitigate it if it becomes a problem.
But at least we're being honest about the pros and cons of what any economic
engine brings to the County. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Just agreeing mostly what
Mr. Hokama said. This is a great concern to all of our communities in one way or
another whether they support or they do not support vacation rentals. I think this
is appropriate inside here. I think 20 years from now if somebody looks at this
it'll probably still be a matter of concern. And I think that they should know that
if it's not a matter of concern at that time, that we realized at this time that we
need to recognize problems like this. And it should be in here. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. My concern is the biggest thing...loss of
community due to the transient nature of neighborhoods. We are working on that
in the short term-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --bill as, as we speak. We're, we're avoiding that and making it
very difficult for that to happen. Destruction such as overflow parking or partying
by visitors, don't know about you but in some of the neighborhoods I've been in,
the overflow parking and this partying is not by visitors, it's by long-term rentals.
So, I mean, this, this...these two things are a little off Purported avoidance of the
TAT, yes, of course we have to look at that. There are some that are avoiding it.
There's no question of that. Loss of residential housing stock to visitor use and
higher residential property taxes, we are also working on that. That's a little iffy
as well. I understand my colleagues' concerns that we need to think of
something, that's why I just needed a motion to delete the two paragraphs if we
can reword them somehow, I'm fine with that as well. But I just...the way
they're written now is, is...the second one is, is mostly conjecture.
CHAIR BAISA: Well...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can fit for long-term rentals or even long-term residents for that
matter.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, you know, the Chair will add my comments. I wish we could
somehow soften this a little bit because, yes, there are some concerns, but I don't
think that there's enough verification of the extent of the concerns. And as a
person who's been affected by long-term rentals myself, and I hear it from people
who talk to me and, you know, because I'm associated with the visitor
accommodation legislation, people talk to me all the time. And I have people say,
can you please get rid of my long-term neighbor because he's driving me crazy.
He's got cars all over the road and his yard is a mess and his kids are all over the
place and so, you know, this is not...isolated or confined to visitor
accommodations. I think this is, you know, pretty common in a lot of
neighborhoods. So I understand what you're trying to say, Mr. Couch, but we're
gonna have to come up with some language if we're going to want to modify it.
And I don't know what that is. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I, I would suggest that given the time, that if we
take our recess, during the recess I will certainly work with Mr. Raatz and
whoever else...may have some input on this and come up with some language
that everybody would be-CHAIR BAISA: Well, well, thank you very much for that. You know, being that we had
so many recesses earlier, this is going to be very brief. So we're going to try and
give you a ten-minute break and if we could please try to be back, we have a lot
going on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
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CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Before we recess, thank you, Chair. Mr. Couch, on
the following page it also has another paragraph-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --about concerns. Did you want to take a look at that
during recess perhaps?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I will take a look at that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But I did notice that before and I think-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --that-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You like that part.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --it makes sense. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So, Members, we are going to be in recess for ten minutes so
please don't wander too far. The meeting is now in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

3:25 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:36 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, right.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, you had a project during the break.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I did. The language...you know, my motion was to remove
those two paragraphs.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I would like to change that motion to change the paragraphs to
have that language as written up there. And for the audience, I don't know if they
can see that very well.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you read it? That would help.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Certainly, as soon as Mr....there you go. "Alternative forms of
tourism such as timeshare, resort condos, second homes, cruise ships, vacation
rental homes, B&Bs, and other types of visitor accommodations have social,
fiscal and economic implications that need to be understood, monitored and
managed." And then the next...that, that would replace the first paragraph. The
second paragraph would read, "the...conversion of housing from long-term
residential use to transient vacation rental use raises a number of...potential issues
including loss of community due to transient nature of neighborhoods, disruptions
such as overflow parking or partying, purported avoidance of transient
accommodation tax by some operators, loss of residential housing stock to visitor
use and higher residential property taxes."
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. That's your motion, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mike White. Further discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I would also point out that Ms. Cochran
mentioned the third paragraph which I'm very good...I'm okay with. But there is
a fourth paragraph that also does the positive sides of alternative tourism
accommodations.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor, please
say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. The Chair will mark it six ayes and
three Members that are not present, including Member Victorino,
Member Pontanilla and Member Mateo, no noes. Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I think we are...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's the end . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's the end of the...we're back to the main motion now.
CHAIR BAISA: All righty. So all those in favor of the main motion as amended, say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. Chair will mark it five...no, six ayes
and three Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Madam Chair, I move to approve the text in the section
labeled Agriculture starting on Page 4-11 all the way through Page 4-15.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by
Member Hokama. Comments? Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, in the Intro, it says, "agricultural enterprises
range from substance farming to corporate-owned plantations." Subsistence
farming, I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're discussing in other committees whether or not
subsistence farming is something that, that we are counting as agricultural
enterprises. So I'm not sure if we wanna put that in there or how we can change
that wording. In fact...I mean maybe some of my other colleagues could... 'cause
we're talking about what defines ag in, in tax-related issues so I don't know if-CHAIR BAISA: Well...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --that is contradictory to our other...
CHAIR BAISA: I'll ask for a comment-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Committees.
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CHAIR BAISA: --from the Planning Director. Thank you. Mr. Spence?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We don't have a Corp. Counsel here.
MR. SPENCE: Yes. I'm sure he'll be back. For the purposes of the Maui Island Plan
20-year visionary plan for the direction of the island, I would think that
subsistence would still be an important part of our agriculture. For the purposes
which you're speaking of with... for taxes and, and specific legislation, that,
that...I understand the comment for that specific legislation.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I guess our concern is, is individual subsistence farming where
this might be community, like community farms, community gardens.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So I think, I think we can kinda live with that.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, I can. I, I think, you know, more and more we're going to be
talking about subsistence farming.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: There's a strong push for agriculture in schools and in...community
gardens and whatever. So I would be hesitant to take it out. I think that it can be
handled in the individual ordinances.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Say if you're deciding who gets ag water, then you would put it in.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That was my concern, is that a backyard farmer may not in fact
qualify as subsistence farming.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: So, you know, it doesn't concern me. Any other comments?
Member Cochran?

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 13, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Also in the same body of text
the...sort of center...after...where it says sugar and pineapple...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Continue. I don't believe we have a whole lot of
pineapple anymore-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --as a leading-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's not a leading crop, though.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --crop.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. So look...looking to delete?
CHAIR BAISA: And pineapple...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I, I make a motion to...for that sentence, to say,
"sugar is Maui's leading crop in terms of acreage". And, and...because that
pineapple has to get out of that.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm, I'm sorry. Could we...could you tell us where?
CHAIR BAISA: We are on Page 4-11 and the title of that is Agriculture. And if you're
looking for a picture, there's a picture of stuff in boxes, produce. Got it?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Right in the middle of it. We're proposing to change that...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I'll second her motion by the way.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Member Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We have accepted it, right?
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Madam Chair-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --for the, for the benefit of, of the, the chaos that was happening
just a few minutes ago, pineapple, while it's still a crop, I don't think it's a
leading crop in, in certainly in value. Maybe in acreage but certainly not in value
according to the pineapple people.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have other industries that are higher in value and higher in
acreage than pineapple that I, I think...I understand what they're trying to say
there. And I just yield to my colleague.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm, I'm sure you'll hear a lot from your colleagues. Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'd just like to verify that that's correct before we change
it because Haliimaile Pineapple has a significant amount of acreage in pineapple
and I would question whether the comment is correct. That it's...that there are
other crops that are larger than pineapple at this point. And Ms. Bosco is raising
her hand and fidgeting in her seat.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, we're gonna allow Ms. Bosco-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So she may have some additional information.
CHAIR BAISA: --to make a comment. And then we'll go to the rest of the Members.
Go ahead, Ms. Bosco.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Members. We can certainly verify the data. However, I did
verify with the Farm Bureau what the leading crop...crops are relative to acreage.
And I confirmed it was pineapple and sugar. However, in terms of value,
pineapple is definitely not a leading crop. So it would be seed and sugar for the
leading crops in terms of value but we can certainly verify that again 'cause things
can change again. But that was recently verified, just as early as June.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I'll let Mr. Hokama go first. Go ahead.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I can appreciate and understand Ms. Cochran's
consideration. While I still believe that pineapple is a component of our
agriculture is important to remain somewhere in the verbiage, I think part of my,
my thoughts on this is that, to the development and breeding of our unique
Hawaiian pineapple, we have a now...a unique fruit called Maui Gold. It is a
unique pineapple that is specifically part of this, I would say, specialty areas of
being a certain niche demand. And that those that are now farming, and they're
definitely farmers that know how to farm, is making a positive, I will call
profitable, venture whereby I, I believe there will be a continuance of pineapple
production on this island. It is...I think it's important that we find a place where
it appropriately should be in. We should give it the, the consideration that it
appropriately should, particularly with the historical component of how it, it has
impacted this County's growth with our sister islands of Molokai and Lanai. But
also continues to remain part of what makes this island special besides the sugar
acreage, our Upcountry family farms whether it be with the onions or the
cabbages and what have you, the proteas. But I would hope we would find an
appropriate place because for Hawaii Maui Gold may be the last true growing
symbol of the symbol of hospitality which is that fruit. So I thank you for
allowing me to share my comments regarding this component. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I couldn't do more, more
eloquently than Mr. Hokama. I tend to agree with that and also will state that we
have a rich history in pineapple. This county has...was one of the leading
pineapple producers in the entire state for, for many years. To go back to the
Camerons, here on Maui Land and Pine and the institutionalizing of pineapple
throughout this county, I, I agree, especially in the terms of acreage. You know, I
mean, there...I value, value is a real subconscious... you know, it goes up and
down and you know, that's, that's another story. Our Maui Gold is renowned.
People still...I watch the airport. They're buying boxes down at the airport to

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 13, 2011

take off, to take back to the mainland. So, I, I, I tend not to agree and I will not
support the amendment as stated.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I won't support that either
just on the basis that pineapple is everything that Mr. Victorino and Mr. Hokama
have mentioned. But also it's the one product that is kept right here and used by
the visitor industry, used by all the residents, taken home by the tourists, et cetera,
et cetera. So it's a product that we feel, see and enjoy right here on Maui.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member White. Any further comments? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I, I hear everybody and, you know, I guess
I'm looking at West Maui where it's no longer there. . . .(chuckles). . . So if it's
so great, I mean, Haliimaile Pine, Doug McClure, is doing wonderful and they're
picking up what's left and they're not regrowing. So by all means, I mean, it's a,
it's a great product, you know. And there's an unaccounted for other crop that
grows around here that's, you know, pot. . . .(laughter). . . And I'm sure that's
. . .(chuckles). . . high value too but...anyways, so, yeah, I mean, I'm, I'm good if
people rather not see pineapple taken out. And I guess Ms....you know, Simone,
you got the latest statistic on it. I...it was, just for me, hard to believe that it's
gone off Molokai, Lanai and West Maui. And yet, it's still a leading crop. So,
tells me we need to diversify more. Thank you. But I can withdraw my motion at
this point. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Okay, moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: On Page 4-13, I guess I just have a comment on "if agriculture
on Maui is to be economically viable." It's one, two, three, the fourth paragraph
down. This definitely says we need more of water, sufficient supplies of
affordable water. But the biggest issue right now facing our, our agricultural,
especially our farmers, is inputs and transportation. And, and I don't
see...transportation is somewhat mentioned here. But nothing about inputs, the
cost of fuel, the cost of, of, of fertilizer, the cost of a lot of stuff that goes...feed
for the cattle, if necessary. That's not mentioned in here and I, I, I don't have the
language yet but I'm trying to figure out where it is. I just wanted to mention to
the Department that we need to...that is one of the true barriers, is the cost of
inputs and transportation and, for that matter, farmers. And you mention that
further down so...
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr.-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I don't know if anybody can figure out a place to put some of
that.
CHAIR BAISA: --Mr. Couch, I appreciate what you're saying because I've had this
conversation with Mr. Watanabe.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, I've worked with a lot of farm workers over a long time and
have been involved with Upcountry ag for a long time. And he mentioned to me
that there were a couple things that were really of concern to them. And one, of
course, is the importation of things like fertilizers that they need and chemicals for
their...in their plants. The second thing which was, you know, just seconded
what I've been involved with for a long time, and that is the cost of labor. You
know, on the mainland and in foreign countries, they're not paying the kind of
salaries that we're paying our farm workers here in the state of Hawaii. And so
that...those are two things that are big factors in limiting agriculture here. So I
don't know where that fits in here but we could spend a lot of time-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I guess I can ask the--yeah, we...we...we don't wanna really
spend a lot of time doing that. I'd, I'd like to ask the Department to consider
putting a paragraph regarding that somewhere and then come back to us when we
do the final. Or at some other, some other time when we do the final whole
document.
CHAIR BAISA: It would seem to me that that would be the most expedient thing we'd
do. I see that we pretty much all agree that, you know, these are factors that
probably should be included. Planning, you all have that? Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Madam Chair, on Page 4-14, I move to strike the
sentence in Paragraph...one, two, three, the last sentence. "Furthermore, Maui
Cattle Company is planning to develop a meat processing plant."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you care to comment?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it's my understanding that they aren't doing that and that
they're having issues based on what we just talked about. And I don't know
where they stand right now. I haven't seen them around and I, I, I don't wanna
call out something that... a specific company in that... in this case.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 13, 2011

CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Do we...is that a motion, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I moved.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It was seconded.
CHAIR BAISA: By Mr. Victorino. Okay. Any further comments? You know, this is a
very sad thing for me.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Because I happen to think that the Maui Cattle Company is one of the
best things that's happened around here in a very long time. But I do know that
they're having a difficult time trying to, you know, keep their industry afloat and
compete with all the products that come from other places and grow their industry
as well as keep their home. That's, that's been a issue for quite a while. So I do
know it's, it's a dicey thing and I don't know if it's really important that we
include this in the plan. We'll find out when we vote. Any further comments?
All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. And the Chair will mark it seven ayes
and two Members excused, Member Mateo and Pontanilla. No noes, by the way.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments? Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Just a inquiry to the Department,
I guess Ms. Simone, if the numbers here are still accurate in regards to HC&S,
their 900 employees and their 37,000 acres of land in cultivation today?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, if you could comment, please?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. The acreage I'm quite confident we're still at about
37,000 acres. We can confirm the level of employment if the Members so desire
and if there happens to be a change, work with Council Services staff-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: --on that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right now HC&S has 834 employees.
CHAIR BAISA: And I can confirm that because-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 'cause I hold a list.
CHAIR BAISA: --during the water CWRM meetings, that's the number that was put out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They've been given to us. And the acreage is
actually right around 35,000 acres. So it's not big-CHAIR BAISA: It's not.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --The numbers in here don't reflect the matrix,
yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Not significant.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments? If not, then we're...that's the last of
amendments to this section.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair? Just one quick one--
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --please?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe if the Department can help me. This is on that
same portion of Mr. Couch's amendment that we just accepted whereby there was
a, a comment about the County's aid to develop a deinfestation facility for the
Maui Tropical Flowers.
CHAIR BAISA: Can you tell us what page, Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Four dash fourteen.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Four dash fourteen.
CHAIR BAISA: Four, fourteen and how many paragraphs down here?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, and it's for the fourth, the fourth...wait-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Third.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --third, the third paragraph.
CHAIR BAISA: One, two, three, okay. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Is this just...is your understanding just
particularly for the Maui Flower Growers Association or is this infestation or, or
whatever facility that is being proposed, could be utilized for a more variety of
agricultural products? I, I just need somebody say, oh, is this very narrow and
very specific 'cause I would hope we would have from a County's perspective,
trying to develop something that we could assist a greater spectrum of products
instead be so narrow that, you know, in case things...again, shift...because of
demand and, and, and spending patterns that our facility could accommodate
other agricultural products besides this specific flowers component. So if maybe
you folks can share some comment, I would appreciate it.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Ms. Chair. It was our understanding that this facility
would handle other commodities as well.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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MR. SUMMERS: That statement does reference infestation of tropical flowers and other
commodities. We can verify that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MR. SUMMERS: But at the time this was written, that was our understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So again, maybe at the, at that whatever...
CHAIR BAISA: The final sweep. . . .(Chuckles). . .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I prefer that the language would be that the,
the...with support from the County, you know, or the County would support and
aid in planning a facility or facilities for agricultural commodities including
flowers or what be it. But I would hope we would be a little bit more
encompassing of other agricultural products also is my... you know, my comment
to...for your consideration. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Further, further comments, questions,
amendments? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm seeing a lot of plugs for
highlighting the seed crops and to expand production and what have you of that
particular...you know, it's in there stated as best value. It's in their expansion,
you know, seed crops jump on the band wagon, the worldwide sort of expansion
of it. You know, I really see nothing in here that pertains and wants to address the
cultural types of crops. The past native Hawaiian stuff that we grew here at one
time and there's a lot of communities right now really trying to, you know, get the
water allocations, what have you in order to make it happen. Having a talk with
the Waihee Community Association, that's a big thing, highlighting the
breadbasket of Maui. The Na Wai Eha going to Waikapu Community meeting
last night, you know, there's a lot of people there who would really like to bring
that back and thrive and flourish and, and, you know, bring it back to life. So just
curious, is that being addressed at all here within ag at all? I, I'm just really
trying to scan through here and see and I really don't happen to see anything.
And it kinda disturbs me.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. You know, the language isn't as strong as maybe it could
be. This really may be one area where we wanna consider drafting a separate
paragraph as what's proposed previously with a different topic, that staff could
work on a paragraph to specifically address that...
-66-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Be a-MR. SUMMERS: That idea.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I would...I mean I, I think it'd encompass
another voice that is really not being represented here at all. And, you know, big,
big ag is and, and big industry, monocropping, what have you, flowers are
wonderful but...that particular one is not here whatsoever. So, for me, I'd like
to...yeah, if that could be done, that, that'd be wonderful.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair supports that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we'll ask Planning to add that to their assignment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Great, thank you so much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good addition.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White? Everybody okay?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further requests for amendments? Seeing none, all those in
favor, the Chair would like to ask you to vote on the motion to approve this
section as amended.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All those in favor...
CHAIR BAISA: All those in favor please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye. . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, say "no". All those in...let's see. All those missing, what do
you think? . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They start answering, we're in trouble.
CHAIR BAISA: It's, it's been a long afternoon. Chair will mark it seven ayes and two
Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on. Let's try and do a little more here, guys.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve section...the section called
Emerging Sectors, starting on Page 4-16 through 4-20.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Any amendment? Any proposals for amendments? Seeing none,
all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. Chair will mark it seven ayes and two
Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What did that end on? What page?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That ended on Page 4-20.
CHAIR BAISA: I love the picture of the Ching Store.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ching Store, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: What a cool thing. Simone, you trying to take...what happened? How
did we get this?
MS. BOSCO: I took this.
CHAIR BAISA: It's wonderful, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
I move to approve the text...about Small Business
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
Development starting with Page 4-21, ending with Page 4-24.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any
proposals for amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I have-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank, thank you. I may be incorrect but my
understanding is that the County just updated the CEDS report so we have
something more current than 2004, Chair. And I believe it was part of, I think,
efforts done by multiple agencies including MEDB so I was just wondering if
there is updating we need in this component. And I would ask if Planning
Department has some comment regarding that, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Planning, can you please comment?
MS. BOSCO: I'll keep my...comments very simple. First of all, the reason it was
retained is because the current report, the 2010 report, doesn't specifically call out
the 88 percent but it does discuss the labor trends and the composition and how
small, small firms are very...there, there's a strong representation of small
businesses in the County. I did provide additional data to Council Services staff if
they would like to redraft to reflect current data. That, that is fine. But it was
retained 'cause I, I didn't know how better to represent that composition so...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, and Mr. Couch was kind enough to
remind me that there was some consideration-MS. BOSCO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --of the Committee, I believe, with the more current
update, Chair. So I thank you for allowing me that question.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further comments or proposals for amendment? Seeing
none, all those in favor please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, say "no". Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two
Members who are excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve the narrative regarding Health
Care Sector starting on Page 4-25 and ending on Page 4-27.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BALSA: We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by Member Victorino.
Any proposals for amendments, revisions? Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I, I just wish to maybe share a comment since
I, I've had the opportunity to discuss with Mr. Wes Lo, our Hospital
Administrator, some of the challenges our system faces for Maui island and some
of the thoughts that maybe the Committee might want to consider in reviewing of
this component of, of Economic Development. You know, in my discussions it
may be to Maui's benefit in the short-term future to have an infrastructure that is
based on the critical mass that the counties of Hawaii and Maui can produce
together whereby we would have a regional comprehensive healthcare delivery
system where the critical mass populations of two counties makes sense for us to
provide the improved and specific type of healthcare that our communities are
requesting and hopefully we'll be able to provide in the very near future. Just a
community of this island by itself, while we may want everything a Mayo Clinic
provides, we do not have the sufficient critical mass. And I can share that
because in the past when my father and I visited Mayo Clinic about 15 plus years
ago, their daily patient visit per day was over 2,000 patients for the Mayo Clinic.
It is an industry within itself, the clinic and hospital system of Rochester,
Minnesota. And that was basically the whole population of Lanai at that point in
time. So I share that, that part of the maybe opportunities in this Health Care
Sector is maybe consideration of how to utilize the components of eastern Hawaii,
region Hawaii with the County of Hawaii, whereby now many of their patients
come to Maui for specific stroke care treatment. And we've heard from Mr. Lo
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that also Oahu will at times call Maui to take care stroke care patients from Oahu
because of the quality of our facility and the, the professionalism of our medical
staffing here. So I just share that that might be part of the opportunities for this
island, this County by...being able to look maybe a little broader and a little bit
more wider that by encompassing maybe some other, I would say out of the box
approach, that maybe with the strength of the Big Island County and our County,
we can afford and provide those services. So thank you so much for allowing my
comments.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Hokama. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. One of the things I don't see in here
and I, I was wondering if we could figure out a way to put it in. Again, the
Planning Department can take a look at it. It just talks about Maui Memorial
Medical Center. We do know that there's...there are plans for something in West
Maui as well as there's been talk and discussion and it went all the way through
the certificate of need process that it failed, but something for South Maui as well.
So we don't mention doing anything there and, and, and I know Maui Memorial
was, was willing to work with either entity. So I, I would like to see some sort of
emphasis to say somehow to expand the choices either working in conjunction
with Maui Memorial or not. I don't know. Is there anything that the Department
has discussed amongst itself about that?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SPENCE: I think it's . . .(clears throat). . . excuse me. I think it's easy enough
that...to just insert a sentence in there somewhere that just says, you know, within
the foreseeable future we anticipate a South Maui and a West Maui...or a-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: --and or, and or facilities...I mean that, that wouldn't be difficult to do.
CHAIR BAISA: Any, any suggestion as to where in the introductory piece? Where we
have this italics. On Page 4-25, Mr. Raatz, where we talk about...you know, big
thinking. There we go.
MR. SUMMERS: If the Members...look at the top of Page 4-27.
CHAIR BAISA: Twenty-seven? Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: There's a sentence that speaks to Maui Memorial Medical Center
being the sole regional facility on the island. So one could expand that sentence
to include this concept of, of having other, albeit, smaller facilities in other areas
- 72 -
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of the island. And you could also address this opportunity to partner with
neighboring counties or facilities to achieve economy in scale which is something
that was...frequently discussed in the public participation process that we
undertook. So I think we captured both concepts in that portion of this document.
CHAIR BAISA: So maybe a second sentence could say, "plans are also being discussed
to include"-MR. SUMMERS: Right. If we're going-CHAIR BAISA: --"two of these"—
MR. SUMMERS: get the type of-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: --highly specialized procedures that...as a community we need, we're
gonna have to find some partners with other facilities.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, those, those facilities cost too much if we try to do it by
ourselves. We cannot. Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Maybe something, you know, I, I see plans are also
being discussed to include...well, maybe something where-CHAIR BAISA: West, South-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Huh?
CHAIR BAISA: --in partners...like, maybe West and-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was going say West and, or South-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Maui facilities that would assist those particular
areas or those particular communities with not only specialties but also as a urgent
care facility. Because I think that was, you know, the whole premise behind of
this was the fact of the distance to get here. So urgent care-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --really is the predication. And I think if you use
urgent care, I think then you get more response even from Maui Memorial, you
know, because care, stabilization and then being able to transport at the point of
being stable. That was the whole premise for West Maui. And I think South
Maui had very much the similar idea that they have to have care there and not
have an ambulance pick `em up and take them all the way to Maui Memorial
Hospital.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I think that's very great, or maybe adding to that so we get all of it in
one fell swoop.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean we can . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe, maybe Mr. Hokama wants to add another sentence that says,
you know, we're also considering partnerships with other counties or, you know,
neighbor, neighbor counties or something.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Partnerships with other counties that...yeah, what
you think, Riki?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

with other counties.

CHAIR BAISA: If you could kind of give us some language, Mr. Hokama, we'll try to
take care of this all, all at once.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that would also be considered, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's right there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right there's enough, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to add that language to the place where it
is on the, on the screen.
CHAIR BAISA: Great. We have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by Member Victorino.
Further discussion on this? I think we're doing pretty good for late afternoon,
guys. I, I... good ideas, really good ideas. Okay, further discussion, if not all
those in favor, say "aye.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 13, 2011

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Miss Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I wanted to go back to the first
part of this text, the-CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Health Care Sector and then that opening
paragraph. Browsing through I noticed that it doesn't address...we don't say
anything about mental health and... substance abuse and I'm... did go...I went
through again our Countywide Plan which states that substance abuse was one of
the top key concerns here. And I believe we're the fourth...we have meth, meth
crises. And so in this text I was hoping to perhaps change wording where it,
where it says, "to build a solid foundation for the provision of," I wanted to
incorporate the mental health and substance abuse language there. So to read
something like "by building a solid foundation for the provision of quality health,
comma, mental health and substance abuse services."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --for discussion purposes.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Does that...wait, does that...and then thereby the
next sentence where it says, "realize the economic potential," say "realizing the
economic potential of these sectors Maui needs to develop and provide," blab,
blah, blah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we have a motion-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I second it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: --by Ms. Cochran and a second by Mr. Victorino. Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I make...I'm in support with the intent of
Ms. Cochran. I, I'm not sure if that would not be something that we wanna more,
more specifically highlight as part of the challenges of this, this section. And that
as a...and that as part of the challenge, I think the broader language of the
opening component of this Health Care sector, to me I, I'm okay with it and yet I
would like to have it...her concern be highlighted as part of the challenges under
Challenges and Opportunity and give it the appropriate specific placement in the
document. And, and so I just offer that as a suggestion to Ms. Cochran and the
other Members of the Committee. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'm open, Mr. Hokama. Staff, do...or
Department, have comments? Or, sorry, someone else have comments?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch? Then we'll get to Planning.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The only thing I can think of because they...when they talk
about this, they talked about the task force identified a number of priorities,
objectives and actions and the best place, I guess, would be somewhere...you
know, it talks about alternative health care and then the health and wellness
services sector has emerged. But that's...I don't know if that's the place to put it.
But everything else talks about economic benefits, health care work force
shortage and investment and greater autonomy for Maui Memorial Medical
Center. So those are what's in there now. I don't know that that fits in any of
those other than possibly expand alternative health care. If Mr. Hokama can...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if you would allow me a comment please?
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go right ahead. And then we'll get to Planning who're trying to
say something.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, and maybe then the Department can maybe
give us some additional comment. But I would ask the Committee to consider
under this Challenge and Opportunities section, maybe we add a component that
talks about specifically issues or concerns regarding mental health and substance
abuse health. And we make a specific paragraph that says these are things that the
community wishes to provide greater recognition and resources. You know, part
of dealing with health issues is, first, we, we must come to terms and recognize it
is an issue and a concern that we need to address. And that's part of the
challenge. Giving it its appropriate recognition that it is a community concern
and we need to deal with it. And that then becomes the opportunity for us to
come up with health care programs to address what we are willing to recognize as
a health concern in the community. And so that would be my suggestion to
maybe assist Ms. Cochran in her effort to have us recognize this health issues.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Planning, comments?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. It would...this type of language would, would seem to be
appropriate as a Challenge and Opportunity and perhaps located just prior to
the... expansion of alternative health care. I would like to note for the record that
this is the Economic Development sub-element so the language in this Health
Care portion has, has tended to relate to that. We also have a Health Care
sub-element in the Infrastructure chapter that deals more with gaps in care. So
that's another place to look. But clearly this whole substance abuse and mental
health issue has tremendous implications for our labor force and our economy. So
we could certainly come up with a paragraph on this topic and something that also
ties to the Economic Development implications of the issue.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah...Chair? Sorry. In the Countywide
Community Plan it does state during the Focus Maui Nui workshops it was a key
concern for many participants that substance abuse had a major effect on the
community. So it, it does tie in and our community is saying so. And if there's a
way we can incorporate it, I'm, I'm happy to hear that it's in the Infrastructure
section too. But...so...I'll...you know, I just would like to see these two topics
addressed in this.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Chair has a suggestion. You know, on the...that
Introductory page that we've referred to several times already, that 4-25, in that it
says that "to build a solid foundation for the provision of quality health care
services and," we could insert right there if we wanted an emphasis because many

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 13, 2011

times when people talk about quality health care services, it's amazing how we
overlook mental health. I mean we all know that that's a real issue. So we could
stick in there, "including mental health and substance abuse services" because
often, it, it isn't thought of and I, I think what Member Cochran is saying is really
true. That's where we really lack and so to put an emphasis we could just stick it
in there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, I'm, I'm open.
CHAIR BAISA: If that would work. I, I can't propose that amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's an amendment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But there was an, an amendment already proposed that pretty
much did that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It was in a different area.
CHAIR BAISA: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, it was under "to build a solid foundation..."
CHAIR BAISA: There you go.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Was it not?
CHAIR BAISA: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Where, where was the... what's, what's the original motion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We re-did that whole sentence.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I know. She re-did the whole sentence right there.
Mr. Raatz, what was the original motion?
MR. RAATZ: I don't have the exact language but you're correct. It was in this area.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, that's...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You had it.
CHAIR BAISA: So are you okay with that, Member Cochran? If you make that your-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure. Yeah, that's good.
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CHAIR BAISA: --your revised motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, no, that's, that's fine. I, I can live with that.
The, the wording's there and it's highlighted and it's good.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I think it's a really good thing but we need a...we have a motion, we
need a second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Cochran, and a second by Mr. Victorino.
Do we have anything, Mr. Victorino, that was pending before this? I got lost.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: No more? Okay, comments on this change? Planning?
MS. BOSCO: May I just clarify if the body would like to insert an additional challenge
that, that-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To address...
MS. BOSCO: --that addresses your concern, Ms. Cochran? Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Put it in the Challenge area, not the text.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: What I'm thinking is, we amend this and then we also have another
challenge.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: 'Cause that'll really amplify it.
MS. BOSCO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for asking.
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CHAIR BAISA: You guys, okay? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
Thank you, Madam Chair.
I wanna thank
Member Cochran for bringing up the comment about substance abuse, because it
came out somewhere just, just last week that Hawaii is number one in the country
for meth abuse in the workplace.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And it's a horrible, horrible disease and I think, I think
this emphasis is appropriate. I would just like to note that if you look at the latter
part of that sentence where it says, "Maui needs to develop and provide access to
a comprehensive and integrated spectrum of health care services," blah, blah,
blah. It, it might be more forceful--oh, I guess it doesn't really matter. I was just
thinking it might be good to put it in that, that portion of it. But I'm okay with it
where it is.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah, I think...yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just one little clean up of that sentence.
So... and... substance abuse services, period. I was looking to delete "and" and
capitalize "realizing" and say "realizing". Delete "and". The next sentence starts
with "realizing". You know what I mean, Mr. Raatz?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And thereby that sentence now says,
"realizing the economic potential of these sectors, Maui need to develop and
provide access" and so on. Does that make sense? Does that make...create better
English? . . .(Chuckles). . .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that right? Of these sectors, comma. Oh, there we
go.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's good. That looks good.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department, does that make sense to you folks?
MR. SPENCE: It, it makes sense. I wonder if we should put a semi-colon instead of
starting a new sentence because "to build a solid foundation..." then is not a
complete sentence.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: All right, everybody okay with that?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: . .(Inaudible). . the education system works or
what. . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Hey, we not only have to learn this but we have to learn grammar while
we're at it. This is great.
MR. SPENCE: I don't know. I, I've, I know Mr. Raatz is very capable with the
grammar. You know-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. SPENCE: --certainly he could go through and edit.
CHAIR BAISA: In case it's non-substantive.
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, fine, fine, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments? If not, all those in favor, say "aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any more in this Health Care section? If not, all those in favor, please
say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, we're gonna complete this section...this chapter before we
end today so...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right.
- 82 -
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CHAIR BAISA: So let's try and keep our-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --nose to the grindstone.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve the text in the section labeled
"Education and Workforce Development" starting on Page 4-28 going through
4-32.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by
Member Victorino. Proposals for revisions, amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Again, thank you so much. You know, for me, it
might not be, be so generic and, and this one, I don't wanna wish to share it across
the United States. I hope we would say . .(laughter). . . that Maui County has
recognized the need to improve the educational infrastructure. I, I rather bring it
home and make it more, more personal so our residents can feel a connection to
this document that this is what our people want and this is what our communities
feel is important regarding education and workforce development. And so my
suggestion would be to make it be more of our ownership. That this is something
of what we want and we desire than something that, you know, comes from 2,500
miles away. And so this proposal that, that Mr. Raatz has put up, I'm happy to
move for consideration.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second. . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: I, I guess we know what the amendment is then.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: An amendment, and the amendment is-CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Hokama, would you please state the amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And the amendment is to delete the words
"communities across the United States have" and to then replace that and start the
verbiage with "Maui County has."
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have a motion by Member Hokama, seconded by
Member Couch. Any further discussion on this? Seeing none, all those in favor
say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries with seven ayes and two Members
excused, no noes.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Further, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Further to pick up Mr. Hokama's
theme throughout this term about the County doing State functions, I, I realize
that we have to talk about somehow education and workforce development. But
most of this stuff is State, is State responsibility and more and more, as you know,
through our budget process, we're taking over some of the State responsibilities
much to Mr. Hokama's chagrin, and mine too for that matter. I just don't know
how we can try to emphasize that these are State functions and we'll support the
State in what they're trying to do. But they have to get off their collective
behinds and, and get moving as well. I don't know how we can put that in here,
though. Mr. Hokama might be able to help me out with that.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sure Planning heard this issue discussed a lot because I remember
being at the GPAC and people having serious concerns about, you know,
comments and, and plans for education which we all know are somebody else's
kuleana. But it is our kuleana, too, because these our kids. And these are schools
in our communities and our future's in their hands. Comments from Planning?
Mr. Summers, I know you heard it all.
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MR. SUMMERS: Yeah. Again, this is...was a topic of great passion throughout the, the
public participation process. We'd note that to reflect that sentiment in the Goals,
Objectives and Policies and actions. As you recall, it was always encouraging the
State, encouraging the State, encouraging the State to reflect that concern about
setting false expectations for our community. If we wanna emphasize that again
in the background piece, one could add a statement or small paragraph above the
Challenges and Opportunities just noting that despite the fact that the State is the
primary responsible party for education, the County does play a role to some
extent and encourages the State. So we could address it that way. It would take
some time on our part to do that language.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I think I might have some language here. On Page 4-29, first
word where it says "Maui needs to strengthen"-CHAIR BAISA: Yep.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Let's say, "The State of Hawaii needs to strengthen and
Maui...public education in a variety of ways." And somewhere in here we can
also say "Maui County encourages" or "is willing to help the State" or I don't
know how you wanna put that. But it...the State definitely needs to strengthen
public education and Maui County can support that strengthening.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I hear what you're trying to say.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So I don't know quite how to word that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I'll...you made the motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'll second it so we can continue discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Hokama and
to change the proposed changes up there. Any further revisions or ideas or...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Maybe instead of saying it that way, we could say,
"Maui needs to continue to"...I was going to use the word "push" but that may be
really strong.
- 85 -
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: "To encourage or direct the State of... State
Department of Education." You know...you know, again to strengthen public
education.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yup. I can, I can live with that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You see where I'm trying to go with that?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In other words, I, I believe we, we don't have the
control but we still can push. We can still-CHAIR BAISA: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --direct. We can still...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Encourage.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --encourage-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: State of Hawaii to strengthen...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the public...yeah, I mean...that would be my
proposal.
CHAIR BAISA: We agree to that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I agree.
CHAIR BAISA: Friendly amendment here?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Agreed.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further changes? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Again, browsing through this, I noticed...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're still--
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry!
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We haven't accepted it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We're not on that...no...go ahead.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Anything more? If not, all those in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. We have seven ayes, two Members
excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further changes or revisions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I...there is one element that is left out
in this whole...that I would still like to encourage or, or direct the State to develop
and enhance, and it's the Hawaiian Immersion Program. There is no traditional
or...you know, anything mentioned about that within this document. At least I
couldn't find anything. And, you know, this is an... integral part of our society
and our educational system. So I'm not sure where I would put that but, you
know, I mean it, it needs to be in there somewhere. You know, the Hawaiian, the
traditional Hawaiian education has to be part of our...'cause it is part of our
system. We've recognized them and even including charter schools and, and, and
alternatives, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I move for that, yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But I don't know where. But, you know, it says
over here "promote the use of Hawaiian language." Aah, that's not what I really
want, you know. Excuse me, I apologize, you know, but...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's, that's policy. That's...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. Well, I mean, yeah, I know. But, I
mean some kind of language somewhere in there that we need to include...be
inclusive of that. So...I mean...again, maybe we can ask the Department to bring
up some language like we have in some other areas unless somebody has
something really right off the top of their head.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, let's see. We'll fish for awhile. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, my fishing pole would say... . . flaughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Your fishing pole no go that far, eh?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That maybe we'd like to go back and use part of how
we have revised our State Constitution in 1978 whereby constitutionally we have
recognized the English and Hawaiian languages as the official languages of the
State. That gives it some constitutional standing of supporting a... opportunity to,
to continue to support our native Hawaiian immersion programs. And that...and
because of the constitutional standing, the State of Hawaii needs to continue or, or
expand its efforts in implementing this constitutional directive. And maybe that
would be part of the emphasis of how to gently push or shove or-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Direct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --require the State to do its job regarding this
component of our language requirements for our children. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Planning, are you open to adding that
somewhere in here? I think it's very relevant.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, I would agree, Madam Chair. I think it is very relevant. I don't
know if, if this is addressed in the Objectives and Policies section.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, yes.
MR. SPENCE: If you would more...it, it sounds like the Committee wants something in
the narrative itself.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In the narrative, yeah.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, we can do that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. And you have enough I think in the matrix to provide the basis
for what you do. Okay, anything else, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I know during this discussion Mr. Victorino just kind of
mentioned but we didn't stick on it too long, is charter schools. We do need to
keep charter schools involved in this.
CHAIR BAISA: May...maybe we can include that as part of the-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: --work that Planning's gonna do? Okay. Any further--Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Very, very happy to hear Mr. Victorino's addition
and Mr. Couch's, those were exactly what I was thinking. But just a minor little
typo just to point out, I guess, on 4-31. The very bottom, first...after the bullet
points, the first paragraph. UHMC is not...no biggie but just to, just to point it
out.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I think we're all having difficulty with the new name. I catch myself
saying MCC-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, they have UMC.
CHAIR BAISA: --and I have to do it over so-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: --I think we're gonna find it a bit until we correct everything. Thank
you very much for finding that and pointing it out. Anything else? Members-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just want to ask one question. I notice we talk a lot
about K-12, and that's for me very important 'cause it's our foundation that we
provide our young, young, young people with. And there is this component of, of
expand the opportunities and vocations, we have the University of Hawaii Maui
College. I would hope that...I just wanted something more strong regarding the
continued expansion of opportunities for university-based programs. You know,
we already have the Masters of Business Administration. You know, I have great
dreams for the high tech park and its ability to become a major university program
site to provide our young people or anyone in our resident...more than just
what...gosh, and I would hate to see...say that Maui College is...I'm trying to
look for something that becomes a greater economic driver, okay. For...so...and,
and if you want an example, how Stanford University makes San Jose area gold.
That college is a major driving force. Just like you go to Rochester, Mayo Clinic
is a driving force, you know. And, or for Palo Alto and the technology, you
know, components that Mr. Couch is, is very familiar with, and so I would hope
that we would have greater expectations of what we maybe wanna provide down
the road in higher education opportunities. And that that in itself can be a great
expanded positive economic driver for our young people to consider and if our
DOE adjusts its curriculum to, to try and comport to some of the proposals in this
document. Then it really is gonna be a coordinated comprehensive effort that
from whether it be health care, education or what, it all can be economic drivers
of a positive advantage to us. And 1, I just share that because I really believe that
we need to push this University opportunities to the maximum that we can. And
so thank you for allowing me to share that thought, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you, Mr. Hokama. Further comments? If not, all those in
favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, "no". Motion carries. Chair will mark it seven ayes and two
Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: That's it? That's it. Well, Members-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have Chapter 5 next.
CHAIR BAISA: --this is Chapter 4. And we're all-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's on the agenda.
CHAIR BAISA: --we're all done. And we had another chapter advertised today and that
was Chapter 5. Mr. Raatz, anything more we need to handle? No. Chair--before
we close, and the Chair would like to thank my Members and everybody, thank
you very much for helping and working today. We did a interesting amount of
work here. On Monday we have an off-week meeting and we'll be discussing
Chapter 5. The Chair has asked my Staff, my Committee Staff and all the people
who help us and I'd ask you to also check with your folks too. Let's make sure
that before Monday that we make sure that we have the right copies of the things
to be discussed. I...I ask you to please put the ones that we're done with and the
ones that have been superseded away so we don't get confused. We have so
much paper that it's very, very difficult to keep track of. And if you would just
kinda check that out before we sit down Monday morning maybe we can get right
into this and finish Chapter 5. Wouldn't that be wonderful?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I will assure you of one thing. I will not confuse
you on Monday.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, don't . .(inaudible).
CHAIR BAISA: You're not gonna be here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm not gonna be here. You remember-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh. ... (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I'm heading to the mainland. So I will not
confuse the Committee so you can be rest assured over the weekend that will not
happen.
CHAIR BAISA:
Well, I'm totally devastated that you won't be with us.
. .(Laughter). . . But, you know, hopefully we'll have a quorum or more than a
quorum and we can get some work done. Guys, the clock is running and I'm
getting real nervous. I don't want to start having all-day-into-the-evening
meetings. But that is a possibility if we don't ramp it up here. So, again, Mr.,
Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, I just...you know, we've gotten onto such
a roll now, maybe you'd like to entertain a motion to pass Chapter 5 in its entirety
as it sits before us.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, if you make the motion, I'll take it. . .(Laughter). . I don't
think that that would be appropriate. So anyway, guys, thank you very, very
much for a very wonderful meeting and thank you to everyone who helped today.
See you all in General Plan Committee on Monday. ... (gavel)..

ADJOURN: 4:41 p.m.
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